

Australian Human Rights Commission

Enterprise Agreement

2011-14

This Agreement is to be referred to Fair Work Australia for certification pursuant to s 172 of the Fair Work Act 2009

Contents

	Part 1 – TECHNICAL AND GENERAL MATTERS	4
1.	Title	4
2.	Parties bound	
3.	Application	
5.	Relationship to other awards and legislation	
6.	Flexibility Agreement	
7 .	Variations of agreement	
8.	Interpretations	6
9.	Procedures for dealing with disputes	
10.	Delegations	8
	Part 2 – OBJECTIVES AND PRINCIPLES	9
11.	Objectives and Principles	9
12.	Anti-discrimination and workplace diversity	10
13.	Code of conduct and APS values	10
	Part 3 – EMPLOYMENT CONDITIONS	12
Par	t 3A Performance Management and Learning and Development	12
	Performance management framework	
15.	Learning and development	12
16.	Managing underperformance	14
Par	t 3B Classification, Pay Rates and Remuneration Arrangements	15
	Increases in rates of pay	
	Classification structure and remuneration	
	Method for payment of salary and salary packaging	
	Junior rates of pay	
	Remuneration for higher duties	
	Payment of overtime	
	Superannuation	
24.	Facilitating mobility in the APS	20
Par	t 3C Flexible Work Arrangements and Work Life Balance	21
	Work/life balance	
	Part-time requests	
	Hours of work	
	Home-based work	
29.	Transport pass assistance	25
30.	Healthy lifestyle	25
31.	Family Support Services	25

32.	Career break scheme	26
33.	Retirement transition	26
Dor	t 2D. Logyo Brovinians and Bublio Holidays	26
	t 3D Leave Provisions and Public Holidays	
	Annual leave	
	Purchased leave scheme	
	Personal / carer's leave	
	Compassionate and Bereavement leave	
	Maternity leave	
	Parental leave	
40.	Request for additional leave following maternity or parental leave	31
41.	Jury leave	32
42.	Other leave	32
43.	Long Service Leave	33
44.	Portability of accrued annual leave and sick leave entitlements	34
	Public holidays and Christmas Closedown	
Dar	t 3E Separation Procedures	35
	Resignation	
	<u> </u>	
	Redundancy	
	Payment on death	
49.	Abandonment of employment	42
Par	t 3F Safe and Supportive Working Environment	42
50.	Work health and safety	42
51.	Employee assistance	43
52.	Reasonable adjustment	44
Par	t 3G Review of Employment Decisions	44
	Review of employment decisions	
_		
	t 3H Allowances	
	First aid certificate allowance	
	Health and safety representative allowance	
	Fire warden allowance	
	Motor vehicle allowance	
	Travelling allowance	
59.	Class of air travel	47
60.	Relocation expenses	47
61.	Loss, damage and indemnity	47
ΔP	PENDIX A - Rates of Pay	_49
ΔP	PENDIX B- Supported wage for employees with disability	⊿o
	PENDIX C - Workplace Flexibility Principles	
	PENDIX D - Principles relating to workplace delegates	
	PENDIX E - Consultation on major changes	
		:1

Part 1 – TECHNICAL AND GENERAL MATTERS

1. Title

- 1.1. This Agreement shall be known as the Australian Human Rights Commission Enterprise Agreement 2011-14.
- 1.2. This Agreement was made under section 172 of the Fair Work Act 2009.

2. Parties bound

- 2.1. This Agreement covers the:
 - President of the Australian Human Rights Commission and
 - employees of the Australian Human Rights Commission subject to clause 3, and
 - the Community Public Sector Union (CPSU) if Fair Work Australia notes in its decision to approve this Agreement that it covers that union.
- 2.2. The parties to this Agreement are bound by its terms.

3. Application

- 3.1 This Agreement applies to all employees with the exception of:
 - (i) members of the Senior Executive Service;
 - (ii) employees on secondment arrangements whose salaries are payable by organisations other than the Australian Human Rights Commission.

4. Commencement and nominal expiry dates

4.1 This Agreement commences 7 days after the date this Agreement is approved by Fair Work Australia and has a nominal expiry date of 30 June 2014.

5. Relationship to other awards and legislation

5.1 Other Commonwealth laws concerned with employment such as those below, continue to apply according to their terms.

- Public Service Act 1999
- Fair Work Act 2009
- Privacy Act 1988
- Long Service Leave (Commonwealth Employees) Act 1976
- Maternity Leave (Commonwealth Employees) Act 1973
- Paid Parental Leave Act 2010
- Superannuation Act 1976
- Superannuation Act 1990
- Superannuation Productivity Benefit Act 1988
- Superannuation Benefits (Supervisory Mechanisms) Act 1990
- Safety, Rehabilitation and Compensation Act 1988
- Work Health and Safety Act 2011
- 5.2 Subject to Clause 6, this Agreement constitutes a closed agreement in the settlement of all matters for its duration. The parties to this Agreement agree that for the life of the agreement there will be no further claims, except where consistent with the terms of this Agreement.
- 5.3 There are policies and guidelines that support the operation of this Agreement. These policies and guidelines are not incorporated into and do not form part of this Agreement. If there is any inconsistency between the policies and guidelines and the express terms of this Agreement, the express terms of this Agreement will prevail to the extent of any inconsistency.

6. Flexibility Agreement

- 6.1 The Commission and an employee covered by this Enterprise Agreement may agree to make an individual flexibility arrangement to vary the effect of terms of the Agreement if:
 - (i) the arrangement deals with one or more of the following matters:

arrangements about when work is performed

overtime rates

penalty rates

allowances

remuneration and/or

leave, and

- (ii) the arrangement meets the genuine needs of the Commission and employee in relation to one or more of the matters mentioned in paragraph (i); and
- (iii) the arrangement is genuinely agreed to by the Commission and the employee.
- 6.2 The Commission must ensure that the terms of the individual flexibility arrangement:
 - (i) are about permitted matters under s 172 of the Fair Work Act 2009
 - (ii) are not unlawful terms under s 194 of the Fair Work Act 2009, and

- (iii) result in the employee being better off overall than the employee would be if no arrangement was made.
- 6.3 The Commission must ensure that the individual flexibility arrangement:
 - (i) is in writing
 - (ii) includes the name of the employer and employee
 - (iii) is signed by the delegate and employee and if the employee is under 18 years of age, signed by a parent or guardian of the employee
 - (iv) includes details of:
 - a. the terms of the Enterprise Agreement that will be varied by the arrangement
 - b. how the arrangement will vary the effect of the terms
 - c. how the employee will be better off overall in relation to the terms and conditions of his or her employment as a result of the arrangement; and
 - (v) states the day on which the arrangement commences and, where applicable, when the arrangement ceases.
- 6.4 The Commission must give the employee a copy of the individual flexibility arrangement within 14 days after it is agreed to.
- 6.5 The Commission or employee may terminate the individual flexibility arrangement:
 - (i) by giving no more than 28 days written notice to the other party to the arrangement
 - (ii) if the Commission and employee agree in writing at any time.

7. Variations of agreement

7.1 This Agreement may be varied by application to Fair Work Australia pursuant to Division 7, of Part 2-4 of the Fair Work Act 2009.

8. Interpretations

'Action' includes a refusal or failure to act.

'APS' means the Australian Public Service.

'Child' means a child as defined under the NES.

'Commission' means the Australian Human Right Commission and shall include any person with an appropriate delegation to act on its behalf.

'Employee' means an 'employee' whether full-time or part-time employed by the Australian Human Rights Commission under and within the meaning of the *Public Service Act 1999*.

'Family' means the members of an employee's family or a significant other who has a strong affinity with the employee including immediate family as defined under s 12 of the Fair Work Act.

'FWA' means Fair Work Australia.

'Maternity Leave' is a period of absence of up to 52 weeks in accordance with the *Maternity Leave (Commonwealth Employees) Act 1973.*

'NES' means the National Employment Standards.

'Registered Health Practitioner' means a medical service provider or alternative health provider, licensed or registered, and recognised by a private health fund or by Comcare.

'Medical evidence' means a certificate provided by a Registered Health Practitioner as defined above.

'President' means the President of the Australian Human Rights Commission.

'Salary' is the employee's rate of salary/pay (in accordance with the salary/pay rates at Appendix A) will be salary for all purposes. Specifically, where salary sacrifice arrangements (and purchased leave options, or other relevant arrangements) are in place, the employee's salary for purposes of superannuation, severance and termination payments will be determined as if the salary sacrifice (or other) arrangement had not been entered into.

'SES' means the Senior Executive Service.

'Supervisor' means the employee responsible for a section or team within the Commission.

9. Procedures for dealing with disputes

- 9.1 If a dispute relates to:
 - (i) a matter arising under the Agreement, or
 - (ii) the National Employment Standards

this term sets out the procedures to settle the dispute.

- 9.2 An employee who is party to the dispute may appoint a representative for the purposes of the procedures in this term.
- 9.3 In the first instance the parties to the dispute must try to resolve the dispute at the workplace level, by discussions between the employee or employees and relevant supervisors and/or management.
- 9.4 If discussions at the workplace level do not resolve the dispute, a party may refer the matter to Fair Work Australia.

- 9.5 Fair Work Australia may deal with the dispute in two stages:
 - (i) Fair Work Australia will first attempt to resolve the dispute as it considers appropriate, including by mediation, conciliation, expressing an opinion or making a recommendation; and
 - (ii) if Fair Work Australia is unable to resolve the dispute at the first stage, Fair Work Australia may then:
 - a. arbitrate the dispute
 - b. make a determination that is binding on the parties.

Note: if Fair Work Australia arbitrates the dispute, it may also use the powers that are available to it under the Act.

A decision that Fair Work Australia makes when arbitrating a dispute is a decision for the purpose of Division 3 of Part 5.1 of the Act. Therefore, an appeal may be made against the decision.

- 9.6 While the parties are trying to resolve the dispute using the procedures in this term:
 - (i) an employee must continue to perform his or her work as he or she would normally unless he or she has a reasonable concern about an imminent risk to his or her health or safety
 - (ii) an employee must comply with a direction given by the employer to perform other available work at the same workplace, or at another workplace, unless:
 - a. the work is not safe
 - b. applicable occupational health and safety legislation would not permit the work to be performed
 - c. the work is not appropriate for the employee to perform
 - d. there are other reasonable grounds for the employee to refuse to comply with the direction.
- 9.7 The parties to the dispute agree to be bound by a decision made by Fair Work Australia in accordance with this term.

10. Delegations

10.1 The President may delegate any or all of his or her powers and functions under this Agreement, including the power of delegation and may do so subject to conditions but no such delegation shall prevent the personal exercise by the President of a power or function so delegated.

Part 2 – OBJECTIVES AND PRINCIPLES

11. Objectives and Principles

- 11.1 This Agreement is to assist the Commission in achieving its purpose, vision, and strategic goals as reflected in the Commission's Strategic Plan 2011-2014.
- 11.2 Consistent with the APS Values, the Commission is committed to effective workplace relations that value communication, consultation with employees and their representatives and cooperation and input from employees about matters that affect their workplace. Consultation on major changes affecting the Commission will be in accordance with Appendix E. In keeping with this commitment, the Commission will facilitate a co-operative and consultative workplace through agreed consultation arrangements below and by application of the Principles for Workplace Delegates at Appendix D:
 - Consulting with all employees and their representatives on significant matters affecting the operations of the Commission or employment conditions.
 - Senior Management meeting regularly with all employees.
 - Senior Management meeting with employees in smaller groups, or teams or with individuals and their representatives.
- 11.3 The Commission undertakes to establish ad-hoc Workplace Committees comprising representatives of Management and employees to oversee and/or implement significant matters arising from the Agreement. Any Committee formed will ensure that employees have opportunity to input into matters relating to their employment.
- 11.4 The Commission and its employees are committed to developing and implementing measures to improve the environmental sustainability of Commission operations, consistent with government policy. The Commission will implement measures to give effect to this commitment, including through increased recycling, reduction of paper usage, reduction in unnecessary energy usage and other practical measures to address global warming. The Commission will develop an environmental policy to assist staff to fulfil these commitments.
- 11.5 The Commission's preferred method of engagement is for ongoing employment, however, where necessary the Commission will engage employees on contracts for a variety of purposes including externally funded project work. Where possible and practical, the Commission will give two months' notice of a contract being renewed or terminated.
- 11.6 The Commission will consider, assess and respond to employee requests for changes to work arrangements in a transparent, prompt and reasonable manner,

generally within 21 days of receiving a written request. Under the FWA requests may be refused on reasonable business grounds. If the request cannot be accommodated, the reason will be provided in writing.

12. Anti-discrimination and workplace diversity

- 12.1 The Commission is an organisation, which values fairness, equity and diversity. As the body with a statutory responsibility to ensure the observance of human rights in Australia it is important that respect and acceptance of diversity is an integral part of our own workplace. Consistent with that aim, the Commission is committed to preventing and eliminating discrimination on the basis of race, colour, gender, sexual preference, age, disability, marital status, family responsibilities, pregnancy, religion, political opinion, irrelevant criminal record, national extraction, membership or non-membership of a trade union or social origin.
- 12.2 The Commission has a *Workplace Diversity Program* which recognises and values diverse skills, cultural values and backgrounds within its employees. The program includes strategies to remedy employment related disadvantages of women, Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people, people of non-English speaking background and people with disabilities.
- 12.3 The Commission recognises the need for a supportive and flexible workplace to enable employees to combine work and family responsibilities. The Agreement contains clauses that support and promote flexible family friendly practices and includes access to part time work, home-based work, parental leave and personal/carers leave which assist employees balance their family and work responsibilities.

13. Code of conduct and APS values

- 13.1 The Commission is committed to delivering high quality professional public service. In implementing this Agreement the Commission will act ethically and lawfully as an employer. In implementing this Agreement and in undertaking his or her duties, an employee shall comply with *Australian Public Service Values* and *Codes of Conduct* and shall not behave in a manner contrary to the interests of the Commission.
- 13.2 In addition to the APS Code of Conduct, employees:
- (i) who participate in a private capacity in public discussions must:
 - ensure that the audience is clear that the public comment is being made in a private capacity and that the employee is not speaking on behalf of the Commission or the Government; and
 - ensure that the public comment cannot be seen as compromising his
 or her ability to continue to carry out his or her official duties in an
 unbiased and apolitical manner; and

- c. not make public comment in circumstances where the employee's status or other reasons will make it difficult for the audience to believe that the comments are being made in a private capacity.
- (ii) must comply with Commission policies and use the resources, equipment and facilities of the Commission in a proper and lawful manner, recognising the particular nature of the Commission's role and functions.
- (iii) must seek approval if they wish to engage in outside employment. Any outside employment must not pose a conflict of interest with their employment in the Commission.

13.3 Breaches of the Code of Conduct:

- (i) Matters concerning possible breaches of the *Code of Conduct* as specified at 13.1 and 13.2 above, will be dealt with in accordance with the procedures established by the President pursuant to relevant provisions of the *Public Service Act 1999, Public Service Commissioner's Directions and the Public Service Regulations 1999* and principles governing the application of natural justice.
- (ii) Non ongoing employees and employees on probation are excluded from the provisions of clause 13.3 as this is dealt with under the terms of their engagement.

Part 3 – EMPLOYMENT CONDITIONS

Part 3A Performance Management and Learning and Development

14. Performance management framework

- 14.1 The purpose of the Commission's Performance Management Scheme is to strengthen and support the Commission in performing its functions by providing regular and formal assessment of employees' work performance and to provide employees with skill development and career advancement opportunities.
- 14.2 Participation in, and operation of, the Scheme will be in accordance with the **Performance Management Guidelines**.
- 14.3 Annual assessment of an employee's performance will be the basis of salary progression within the pay points assigned to their classification and may also be taken into account:
 - (i) when considering an employee for temporary reassignment of duties or promotion; or
 - (ii) as a basis to commence proceedings in relation to the unsatisfactory performance of duties or misconduct.
- 14.4 If the Commission introduces performance-based pay, it will be allocated on the basis of the performance assessment under this scheme.
- 14.5 Employees and supervisors will develop a performance agreement and employees will have their work performance assessed and rated by their immediate supervisors using a four point scale. Employees will advance by one salary point in the relevant classification pay range subject to meeting the performance standard rating of "effective" or better, as set out in the **Performance Management Guidelines**. Employees rated "not effective" will not be eligible for salary progression and may be subject to proceedings noted at Clause 16 on "Managing Underperformance".
- 14.6 Employees who are not satisfied with the supervisor's assessment may request a review of the supervisor's assessment by following the Commission's procedures in respect to review of actions contained in clause 53.1.

15. Learning and development

15.1 In recognition that learning and development can enhance an employee's potential to contribute to the implementation of the strategic plan and to encourage employees to pursue their career aspirations, the parties to this agreement commit to

providing opportunities for all employees to participate in relevant learning and development activities.

- 15.2 The parties to this Agreement will emphasise learning and development activities that:
 - (i) have a clear connection with the work of the Commission; and
 - (ii) have a direct link to individuals' work responsibilities; and
 - (iii) assist ongoing career development.
- 15.3 The Commission will provide employees with support to access those learning and development activities that will provide the most effective outcomes. These activities may include on and off the job training and formal study and will be specified in an annual learning and development plan for each employee.
- 15.4 The parties to this Agreement are committed to adequate learning support to accompany changes, innovations or improvements to work arrangements.

15.5 Studies Assistance

The Commission supports the principle of life-long learning and subject to the **Studies Assistance Guidelines**, employees will be encouraged to undertake tertiary study to improve their career development opportunities.

- (i) Approval for studies assistance is not an automatic entitlement but may be granted subject to operational requirements of the Commission and equity with other employees of the Commission.
- (ii) In considering approval for studies assistance, the relevance of the proposed studies to the needs of the Commission (as per 15.2 and 15.3), operational priorities and resource capacity will be taken into account.
- (iii) Employees who have been unable to complete schooling or commence tertiary studies due to personal circumstances will be encouraged to apply for assistance.
- (iv) Where an employee undertakes approved formal studies, the Commission's **Studies Assistance Guidelines** will apply.
- 15.6 **Reimbursement of Reasonable Expenses When Attending Training**The Commission will, subject to prior approval of such arrangements including the cost, reimburse reasonable additional expenses arising from additional care arrangements when the employee is required to attend a particular training activity outside normal hours of work or away from his or her normal work location.

16. Managing underperformance

- 16.1 There may be occasions when an employee's performance is consistently falling below the expected standard, even though the employee's supervisor has taken measures to overcome the problems as part of his or her day-to-day management responsibilities. It is important that these matters be addressed promptly and fairly rather than waiting until the next formal performance management feedback session and any relevant matters must be included in the next formal feedback session if ongoing action is required. The procedure for handling poor performance set out below applies to all employees except for the following, who are dealt with under the terms of their engagement:
 - (i) an ongoing employee who is on probation;
 - (ii) a non-ongoing employee who is employed for a specified term or for the duration of a specified task; and
 - (iii) a non-ongoing employee engaged on an irregular or intermittent basis.
- 16.2 This clause sets out the procedure to be observed when, despite attempts to improve performance through the performance feedback scheme and/or other measures, performance still consistently falls below the expected standard.
 - (i) A written warning to the relevant employee is to be provided if a performance issue is identified.
 - (ii) After the warning is provided the Commission will assess the employee's performance. A regard for natural justice processes must be observed, including the employee's right to be accompanied by a person of the employee's choosing, and a structured work plan will be developed with the employee. The structured work plan will be observed over a 2 month period.
 - (iii) At the end of the 2 month period the Commission's assessment of whether the employee's performance has met the expected standard of performance and other relevant supporting papers will be given consideration within 7 days.
 - (iv) No further action is needed if the assessment is satisfactory.
 - (v) If the assessment is unsatisfactory the Commission will write to the employee asking him or her to, within seven days, show cause why further action should not be taken against him or her.
 - (vi) The Commission will then consider any cause shown by the employee and the options available. These options include termination of employment, involuntary termination (retirement) and other actions.
 - (vii) An employee, who has received a written warning pursuant to subclause 16.2(i), may voluntarily request in writing to be retired at any time during

this process. The Commission will decide whether or not to retire the individual on receiving such a request. The entitlement of an individual who voluntarily requests termination of employment (retirement) and is voluntarily retired is the same as voluntary retrenchment without the severance pay.

(viii) This procedure does not prevent an employee from pursuing an appropriate claim before the Fair Work Australia or any other tribunal established by law.

Part 3B Classification, Pay Rates and Remuneration Arrangements

17. Increases in rates of pay

- 17.1 The remuneration framework established in this Agreement provides for remuneration increases as set out in the salary tables at Appendix A.
- 17.2 The percentage increases stipulated in subclause 17.1 are payable in recognition of an ongoing commitment and co-operation of employees to a process of continuous improvement to enhance productivity and efficiency in the Commission, including:
 - Development of electronic document and records system
 - Introduction of streamlined electronic domestic travel procedure
 - Streamlined policy structure
 - Development and implementation of a new generation complaint handling database
 - Implementation of cross-Commission planning processes
 - Rationalisation of floor space and better utilisation of public and meeting room space with the new premises

18. Classification structure and remuneration

- 18.1 The range of duties assigned to each position, and the employees engaged to perform them, shall be allocated an approved APS classification within the classification structure included at Appendix A.
- 18.2 Where an employee commences employment with the Commission, or is moved or promoted to a position in the Commission, salary will be payable at the minimum salary point applicable to the employee's position classification unless the Commission authorises payment above the minimum point in that salary range having regard to the skills, qualifications, experience, market considerations and equity with other employees. The Commission may authorise payment above the maximum point of the salary range, where immediately prior to commencing with the Commission, the employee was in receipt of salary above the maximum point in the current salary range.
- 18.3 The Commission may approve the movement from APS1 to APS2 and APS3 to APS4 as a broadband following a rating of effective or better in conjunction with the

Commission's Performance Management Scheme and subject to work availability.

- 18.4 Advancement subject to the Performance Management Scheme:
 Advancement through the pay points of the employee's position classification shall be in accordance with the provisions of the performance management scheme.
- 18.5 **Incorrect Salary Point:** Where, at the time of engagement, an employee's salary is set at an incorrect salary point within the applicable salary scale the Commission may authorise in writing the payment of the correct salary point.
- 18.6 **Reversion:** Where an employee requests in writing to perform work at a lower work value level the Commission may determine in writing that the employee shall be paid a rate of salary applicable to the lower work value position classification.
- 18.7 **Irregular or Intermittent Employees:** Non-ongoing employees who are employed on an irregular or intermittent basis may be paid an additional loading of 20% of salary in lieu of paid leave and public holidays not worked. Irregular and intermittent employees are entitled to long service leave under the *Long Service Leave* (Commonwealth Employees) Act 1976.

19. Method for payment of salary and salary packaging

19.1 An employee shall be paid fortnightly in arrears and by electronic funds transfer into a financial institution account of his or her choice.

In the event of an overpayment of salary or allowances monies will be recovered from future pays in accordance with the Commission's Chief Executive Instructions.

19.2 The fortnightly pay shall be based upon the following formula:

fortnightly pay = remuneration $x \frac{12}{313}$

19.3 **Salary Packaging:**

- (i) A remuneration packaging scheme is available to employees.
- (ii) An employee may opt to receive a mix of cash and specified non-cash items up to the total value of his or her current salary.
- (iii) The remuneration packaging scheme shall be undertaken by a bureau service on behalf of the Commission and participating employees.
- (iv) The total cost of an employee's participation in the scheme, including the cost of cash, non-cash items, taxation and administration / bureau fees, shall be met by the participating employee.
- (v) The implementation and operation of the remuneration packaging scheme shall be budget neutral for the Commission.

(vi) The salary which would have been used for superannuation purposes and severance and termination payments but for the employee electing the option of remuneration packaging is the salary to be used to determine salary for superannuation purposes and severance and termination payments.

20. Junior rates of pay

20.1 **Junior rates of pay** as a percentage of the APS Level 1 classification component shall apply as follows:

under 18 years of age - 60% at 18 years of age - 70% at 19 years of age - 81% at 20 years of age - 91%

21. Remuneration for higher duties

- 21.1 Where an employee is temporarily assigned duties at a higher classification, remuneration will be paid at the minimum rate applicable to the higher classification, unless otherwise determined to be at a higher rate by the Commission. The employee shall only be eligible for further salary progression with rating of effective or better under the Commission's Performance Management Scheme.
- 21.2 An employee shall not be considered to be temporarily assigned duties at a higher classification except where the period exceeds 5 days or in the case of operational type positions such lesser period as determined by the Executive Director.
- 21.3 Where an employee is temporarily assigned duties and the full range of duties is not performed the Commission may determine the remuneration to be paid to the employee.
- 21.4 An employee temporarily assigned duties at a higher classification level shall be entitled to receive the rate applicable for the higher position during a period of paid leave or public holiday provided that the employee would have received the rate applicable for the higher position if he or she had not been absent from the workplace for the period of the paid leave or the public holiday.
- 21.5 An employee who has been temporarily assigned duties at a higher level and has been assessed under the Commission's Performance Management Scheme to receive a salary increase within the higher classification level may retain that salary point on promotion. The delegate will take into account the length of the period of higher duties and how recent the higher duties were performed.
- 21.6 The filling of short term vacancies by higher duties will only occur where essential to the operational requirements of the Commission.

21.7 Where non-Senior Executive Service employees are temporarily assigned duties in Senior Executive Service jobs for short periods, they will be paid additional salary. The amount of additional salary will be determined by the President or delegate.

22. Payment of overtime

- 22.1 An employee who may be directed by the Commission to work outside of standard hours shall be working overtime and shall be entitled to be paid or to receive time off in lieu in accordance with this clause.
- 22.2 The hourly rate for overtime payment will be ascertained by applying the following formulae:

- 22.3 For the purpose of calculating the formula at 22.2 prescribed weekly hours before overtime is payable will be 36 ³/₄.
- 22.4 **Executive Level employees:** Payment of overtime will only be approved for Executive Level employees in exceptional circumstances.. Where the Commission has approved payment to employees at the Executive Level 1 or 2, payment shall be made at the rate applicable to an APS Level 6.
- 22.5 **Time-off-in-lieu:** Where the Commission and an employee agree, time off in lieu of payment for overtime may be taken, with the time off accrued at the overtime multiplier, within four weeks or such other agreed period from the time of working the overtime. Where the time off is not taken within four weeks or such other agreed period then payment for the overtime shall be made.
- 22.6 **Monday to Saturday:** Overtime worked Monday to Saturday will be paid at time and a half for the first 3 hours each day and double time thereafter.
- 22.7 **Sunday:** Overtime worked on a Sunday will be paid at the rate of double time.
- 22.8 **Public holiday:** Overtime on a Public Holiday will be paid at time and a half during standard hours and double time and a half outside of standard hours (as defined in Clause 27).

- 22.9 **Eight hour break:** An employee who works so much overtime that the employee has not had at least 8 consecutive hours off duty plus reasonable travelling time:
 - (i) between the termination of the employee's ordinary duty on any day or shift, and the commencement of the employee's ordinary work on the next day or shift; or
 - (ii) on a Saturday, Sunday or a public holiday, not being an ordinary working day, or on a rostered day off, in the 24 hours preceding the employee's ordinary commencing time on the employee's next ordinary day or shift;

will be granted time off under subclause 22.10.

- 22.10 An employee who is compelled to work so much overtime that the employee fails to meet the requirements of subclause 22.9 will:
 - (i) be allowed to leave work after such overtime for a period of 8 consecutive hours off duty, plus reasonable travelling time, and will suffer no loss of pay for ordinary working time occurring during the employee's absence;
 - (ii) provided that if an employee is required to resume or continue work on the specific written instruction of the Commission, without having had 8 consecutive hours off duty plus reasonable travelling time in accordance with the employee will be paid at double ordinary time rates (for time worked) until the employee has had 8 consecutive hours off duty plus reasonable travelling time; and
 - (iii) the employee is to suffer no loss of pay for ordinary working time occurring during the employee's absence.
- 22.11 **Overtime not continuous with ordinary duty:** Subject to this clause, where an employee is required to perform overtime duty and such duty is not continuous with ordinary duty, the minimum overtime payment for each separate overtime attendance will be four hours at the prescribed overtime rate.
- 22.12 Where more than one attendance is involved, the minimum overtime payment provision will, subject to the prescribed minimum payment, not operate to increase an employee's overtime remuneration beyond that to which the employee would have been entitled had the employee remained on duty from the commencing time of duty on one attendance to the ceasing time of duty on a subsequent attendance.
- 22.13 For the purposes of determining whether an overtime attendance is or is not continuous with ordinary duty, or is or is not separate from other duty, meal periods will be disregarded.
- 22.14 Where an overtime attendance, not continuous with ordinary duty, involves duty both before and after midnight, the minimum payment provisions of this subclause will be satisfied when the total payment for the whole of the attendance equals or exceeds the minimum payment applicable to one day. Where a higher overtime rate applies on

one of the days, the minimum payment will be calculated at the higher rate.

- 22.15 **Meal Allowance:** Where an employee is required to work overtime for periods of 3 or more hours a meal allowance shall be paid in accordance with the ATO Reasonable Allowances rates. Payment will be made through the payroll system. An additional amount may be paid for overtime worked in excess of 10 hours. In exceptional circumstances the delegate may consider a further payment
- 22.16 **Reimburse Reasonable Expenses:** Where an employee agrees or is directed to work overtime the Commission will, subject to prior approval of such arrangements including the cost, reimburse reasonable additional expenses arising from any additional care arrangements due to the requirement to work overtime.

23. Superannuation

- 23.1 The Commission will make superannuation contributions in accordance with its obligations under relevant legislation.
- 23.2 Where an employee has chosen an accumulation superannuation fund other than the PSS Accumulation Plan (PSSap), the employer contribution will be a minimum of 15.4% of the fortnightly superannuation contribution (or ordinary time earnings) salary the same as that required for employees who are members of PSSap. This will not be reduced by any other contributions made through salary sacrifice arrangements. This clause does not apply where a superannuation fund cannot accept employer superannuation contributions (e.g. unable to accept contributions for people aged over 75).
- 23.3 Employer superannuation contributions will not be paid on behalf of employees during periods of unpaid leave that does not count as service, unless otherwise prescribed by legislation.
- 23.4 Employer superannuation contributions will be paid on behalf of employees during periods of approved unpaid parental leave.
- 23.5 The Commission limits superannuation choice to complying superannuation funds that allow employee and/or employer contributions to be paid through fortnightly electronic funds transfer.

24. Facilitating mobility in the APS

Where an APS employee moves to the Commission from another Commonwealth Government agency and their existing salary is higher than the maximum increment point of that classification, then, at the President or delegate's discretion, they may have their salary maintained at that level until the Commission salary rates overtake that rate.

Part 3C Flexible Work Arrangements and Work Life Balance

25. Work/life balance

The Commission acknowledges that employees have to balance their working life with other commitments, including family and the community. This is recognised through the provision of a range of flexible attendance arrangements, leave provisions and assistance programs. When applying flexible attendance arrangements and other employment conditions, the Commission and its employees will consider the operational needs of the Commission and any effect on other employees to ensure equitable outcomes.

The Commission's **Workplace Flexibility Principles** support flexible working arrangements across the agency. (Appendix C)

Employees may request flexible working conditions subject to the Commission's **Workplace Flexibility Principles**. Under the FWA requests may be refused on reasonable business grounds. Where a request is not agreed to, the Commission will consider other alternatives where possible and outline reasons in writing where a request is not supported, within 21 days of receiving the request.

The Commission supports maximum workforce participation for all employees and encourages employees to use the range of flexibility arrangements available to assist them to strike the right balance for each individual and their personal circumstances.

26. Part-time requests

- 26.1 The Commission is committed to providing equitable outcomes for all employees and any part-time requests from ongoing employees have to be balanced with the operational needs of the Commission, the inherent requirements of the role they undertake and the impact on other employees in the work area. Employees agree to be flexible in implementing part-time requests.
- 26.2 The Commission may support part -time requests from ongoing employees for a range of different circumstances, including:
 - (i) return from maternity/parental leave and additional leave under Clause 40of this agreement;
 - (ii) pre-retirement transition; and
 - (iii) short term requests such as personal illness, carer needs and study.
- 26.3 All applications for part-time work must be in writing and are subject to the Commission's *Workplace Flexibility Policy* and the *Part-time Work Policy*.
- 26.4 Proposals for part-time work may be initiated by managers.
- 26.5 A part-time employee shall accrue all entitlements under this Agreement, other than entitlements to reimbursement, on a pro rata basis.

26.6 Where a request cannot be accommodated, the Commission will outline the reasons in writing to the employee within 21 days of receiving the request. Under the FWA requests may be refused on reasonable business grounds.

27. Hours of work

- 27.1 The Commission recognises the importance of having a balance between work and personal/family responsibilities and will not require an employee to work unreasonable hours of work. No employee is expected to work excessive hours as a matter of course. It is recognised that some employees will need to work extra hours from time to time in order to meet deadlines and deal with unexpected contingencies. The working of excessive hours in such circumstances should be discussed with the supervising manager before doing so, so as to confirm the operational necessity for working excessive hours. Managers and employees will use available working arrangements to minimise the working of excessive hours.
- 27.2 **Standard hours:** Standard hours of work shall be 147 hours in each four week settlement period.
- 27.3 **Standard Hours and Bandwidth**: Standard hours shall be worked within the bandwidth of 7:00am to 6.30pm, Monday to Friday. A standard day is 8.30am to 4.51pm with an hour for lunch between 12.30pm and 1.30pm.
- 27.4 Notwithstanding subclause 27.3, standard hours may be worked outside of the bandwidth stipulated where an employee and the Commission so agree and where operational requirements may be met. The Commission recognises the importance of employees achieving a balance between work and personal life and acknowledges that many employees have carer responsibilities. Where operational and security requirements permit, the Commission will favorably consider requests to work standard hours outside the bandwidth. Supervisors at the EL 2 level may approve their employees to work outside the bandwidth hours subject to the above requirements and in consultation with the Personnel Manager. Supervisors and employees should agree on a mutually beneficial arrangement regarding hours of work that recognises operational considerations. Agreement should be reviewed on a regular basis to ensure they are operating effectively. Where agreement cannot be reached over a request to work outside the bandwidth times it may be referred to the Personnel Manager or Executive Director for resolution.
- 27.5 **Core hours:** Core hours will be 10.00am to 12.00pm and 2.00pm and 4.00pm unless varied by agreement by an employee and their supervisor based on operational needs. Employees shall ordinarily be present at work during core hours.
- 27.6 **Unpaid meal breaks:** An employee must not work for longer than five hours without an unpaid break for a meal of a minimum of thirty minutes and no longer than 2 hours.
- 27.7 **Start and finish times:** Starting and finishing times within the bandwidth are to be determined by the Commission, after consultation with employee/s. To optimise

effective client service supervisors may require employees (including part-time employees where this is consistent with their ordinary hours) to attend at specific times during general business hours of 8.30am to 5pm. It is understood that these arrangements should provide employees flexibility to balance work and personal obligations subject to operational requirements of the Commission, the need for appropriate supervisory arrangements to be in place and Occupational Health and Safety principles.

- 27.8 **Reimbursement for Family Care Arrangements:** Where the Commission requires employees to be away from home outside bandwidth hours (including normal travel time) or to work outside their regular hours managers will approve payment or reimbursement of the reasonable cost of additional family care arrangements on the production of receipts.
- 27.9 **Scheduling Meetings**: To assist employees balance their work and family/personal life responsibilities, workplace meetings will generally not be scheduled before 9am and will conclude by 4.30pm unless previously agreed.
- 27.10 **Flexleave:** Employees classified as APS 1 6 shall have access to flexleave provisions. Flextime credits accrue only for time worked within the bandwidth or where there is an agreement to work outside the bandwidth.

In accessing flexleave:

- (i) An employee may not have an accrual in excess of 4 days flex leave at the conclusion of any settlement period. Excess flex leave should be utilised in the period that it accrues. Any excess will be reduced automatically to 4 days at the end of the settlement period. The purpose of flex leave is to provide flexibility in work patterns over a regular period and not to build up excessive credits to be used in conjunction with annual leave. Where there are periods of high workloads, Managers will retain the discretion to allow accrual in excess of 4 days as long as this additional carryover is used within the next settlement period.
- (ii) An employee may not have a debit of flex leave in excess of 10 hours at the conclusion of any settlement period.
- (iii) Periods of absence shall be taken at such times and in such periods as are agreed between the employee and the Commission.
- (iv) Managers must ensure that they manage the hours their team members work so that excessive flextime credits are not accrued without the opportunity for employees to access their flextime leave. If a manager identifies that an employee is working excessive hours, they will review staffing and work arrangements in the relevant area to establish whether alternative arrangements are available (eg overtime).
- 27.11 Where an employee fails to comply with the provisions of flextime a supervisor may recommend to the Executive Director or delegate that the employee be removed from the flextime scheme for a specified period. The employee would revert to working

standard hours for the specified period.

27.12 Executive Level Employees

- (i) In accordance with the government bargaining framework, the Commission will phase out Flex time arrangements for Executive Level staff by 29 June 2014. Employees must acquit any outstanding flex credits prior to this date.
- Executive Level employee salaries incorporate a component to (ii) compensate for the extra demands of those roles and additional hours are an inherent part of those demands. In the interests of achieving a balance between work and personal life and in recognition that Executive Level employees consistently deliver on high volume workloads, the Commission will implement a TOIL system that provides for regular TOIL days where excess hours have been demonstrated. Executive Level employees will be able to access these TOIL days by agreement and subject to operational requirements. It is expected that Executive Level employees will show sound judgement in reviewing workloads, priorities and work practices to reduce the amount of excess hours required for both themselves and their teams. TOIL days should be taken as soon as practical after the additional hours worked, and within 3 months maximum as agreed between the Manager and employee. TOIL days will not be paid out in any circumstances nor will it be treated on an hour for hour basis.
- 27.13 **Absences without approval:** Where an employee is absent from duty without approval, all pay and other benefits provided under this agreement, eg flextime, will cease to be available until the employee resumes duty or is granted leave. Where flextime no longer applies, employees will revert to standard hours (as defined in this clause).
- 27.14 **Domestic Travel time during bandwidth hours**: Employees who are on flextime under clause 27.10 may claim domestic business related travel time during the additional bandwidth hours of 6am and 7.30pm as recognition of this additional travel time.

28. Home-based work

- 28.1 Where consistent with client service, the inherent requirements of the role and other operational requirements, an employee may request the Commission to approve home based work on either an on-going or temporary basis.
- 28.2 Guidelines for on-going arrangements, including criteria for approval, security and WHS requirements, will provide for a simple and cost effective scheme that does not compromise excellence in service and confidentiality to clients and employees. Approval for an on-going home based work arrangement may be conditional upon an employee's willingness to meet costs associated with necessary modifications to the home based site.

- 28.3 Approval for home-based work shall be subject to client service and operational needs being met after consideration of the effect of the proposal on individual workloads and the work area as a whole.
- 28.4 A temporary arrangement may only be approved where it is agreed at the outset that it is for a short and fixed period only. The arrangement may only be approved where it is capable of implementation at minimal or no cost to the Commission. Any request for remote access at home or other locations is to be approved by the Executive Director.
- 28.5 Any on-going or temporary arrangement may be terminated by the Commission for reasons such as ineffectiveness of the arrangement, or failure of the employee to comply with requirements. Where the Commission has decided to terminate an arrangement, the employee concerned shall be given reasonable notice of the termination.
- 28.6 The Commission may approve for an employee to work from home whilst recovering from an injury/illness or where there are short term carer responsibilities in exceptional circumstances.

29. Transport pass assistance

- 29.1 The Commission will provide assistance to employees, subject to meeting eligibility criteria to purchase discounted public transport travel passes.
- 29.2 Employees will repay the cost over 12 months or agreed lesser period through fortnightly salary deductions from after tax salary in accordance with the Chief Executive Instructions. Any balance owing on cessation of employment will be repaid to the Commission from final monies.
- 29.3 This purchasing arrangement is subject to being provided on a cost-neutral basis and may be reviewed annually to evaluate any administrative impact and ensure compliance with any ATO rulings. Separate guidelines support the administration of the arrangements.

30. Healthy lifestyle

30.1 The Commission encourages its employees to consider healthy lifestyle activities as a means to develop and maintain work and life balance. The Commission will maintain its commitment to providing annual influenza injections for interested employees. In addition, financial support of up to \$275 per financial year will be reimbursed for approved health and well-being activities subject to the *Healthy Lifestyle Program Guidelines*.

31. Family Support Services

31.1 The Commission acknowledges the family and carer responsibilities managed by their employees and that that these responsibilities can impact on their productivity and capacity to operate effectively at work. To support employees in these responsibilities

the Commission has engaged the services of a family support service. This service assists employees with information and resources across a range of family and carer matters.

32. Career break scheme

32.1 Employees will be eligible to apply for a three month unpaid career break scheme after they have been employed for 5 years and for a further three months unpaid for each subsequent 5 year period. The three month period is in calendar days and will be non-cumulative. All approvals will be subject to operational requirements and the negotiation of a mutually agreeable period of absence. Where it is of direct benefit to the work of the Commission and the career development of the employee it will count as service.

33. Retirement transition

33.1 Employees who have stated an intention to retire from the workforce within 2 years are able to participate in a retirement transition arrangement. Financial assistance of up to \$500 will be provided for access to retirement seminars and/or superannuation and financial advice. Transition arrangements may vary between individuals as both individual and operational needs are considered but may include access to part-time work (refer clause 26 for part-time provisions) and/ or changes in work level or responsibilities by agreement. Part-time work will be subject the Commission's *Workplace Flexibility Guidelines* and *Part-Time Work Policy*.

Part 3D Leave Provisions and Public Holidays

34. Annual leave

- 34.1 **Credit:** A full-time employee shall accrue 20 days paid annual leave per completed year of service. Annual leave accrues and is credited fortnightly.
- 34.2 **Access to Pro-rata leave:** A pro rata accrual of annual leave may be accessed prior to the completion of a year of service (eg. an employee with six months completed service may apply for and be granted 10 days leave).
- 34.3 Annual leave shall be taken at such a time or times and in such a period or periods as may be agreed between the employee and the employee's supervisor. Annual leave will not be prepaid.
- 34.4 To provide an equitable work/life balance the Commission recognises that it is important for both the employee and the organisation for employees to access annual leave on a regular basis.

34.5 Employees are encouraged to take their annual leave credits in the year when the credits accrue and are expected to take at least 2 weeks (or 50%) of those annual leave credits in the year when the credits accrue.

34.6 **Maximum Leave Credit:**

(i) Employees with annual leave credits in excess of six weeks may be directed to take leave until the excess credit is cleared. This is important for employees to maintain a healthy work/life balance and also in the interests for the Commission to better manage its accrued leave liability.

34.7 Cash out of leave:

(i) An employee who has accessed at least 15 days annual leave in any twelve month period and has an accrual of at least 5 further days annual leave may, at the request of the employee, be paid out 5 days annual leave in lieu of absence from the workplace. The delegate may approve a further cash out if circumstances warrant approval and where the employee has accessed a reasonable amount of annual leave over the previous 12 months. Employees cashing out annual leave are required to maintain a balance of at least 4 weeks in accordance with the requirements of s 93 of the Fair Work Act 2009.

35. Purchased leave scheme

- 35.1 An employee may, with the approval of the Commission, purchase from one to six additional weeks of leave from the Commission.
- 35.2 (i) The leave shall be purchased for the amount the employee would have received for the period of leave purchased, if he or she had taken ordinary annual leave for that period, as estimated at the time of applying for participation in the purchased leave scheme.
 - (ii) The purchase price of the leave shall be deducted from the fortnightly pay of the purchasing employee in equal instalments over the stipulated period prior to the leave being taken:
 - 4-6 weeks purchased leave 26 pay periods
 - 3 weeks purchased leave 20 pay periods
 - 2 weeks purchased leave 13 pay periods
 - 1 week purchased leave 7 pay periods
- 35.3 (i) All such leave purchased shall be taken within a twelve month period from the commencing date of accrual or shall be forfeited and the purchase price of the leave refunded.
 - (ii) Purchased leave shall be taken at such a time or times and in such a period or periods as may be agreed between the employee and the employee's supervisor.
- 35.4 Approval for entry into the purchased leave scheme is subject to the operational requirements of the Commission.

- 35.5 Purchased leave shall count as service for all purposes.
- 35.6 Entry into the purchased leave scheme shall not affect the superannuation obligations of the Commission and/or the employee involved.

36. Personal / carer's leave

36.1 **Grant:** Personal / carer's leave may be taken only in the event of personal illness, the illness of a member of the employee's family or household or an unexpected emergency. The Commission acknowledges the varying carer roles that employees may need to undertake over their life cycle.

36.2 Entitlement:

- (i) **Ongoing Employees:** An employee shall be entitled to 18 days paid personal / carer's leave upon engagement and shall accumulate a further 18 days paid personal / carer's leave per completed year of service.
- (ii) **Non-Ongoing employees:** A non-ongoing employee shall accumulate 1.5 days paid personal / carer's leave after one month's employment and shall accumulate 1.5 days of paid personal / carer's leave per further month of employment.
 - If a non-ongoing employee is then engaged on an ongoing basis, they shall be credited with a full entitlement to personal/ carers leave as if they had accrued from the date of their commencement in the Commission less any leave already taken.
- (iii) An employee in receipt of compensation for more than 45 weeks will accrue personal/carer's leave on the basis of the hours actually worked.
- (iv) An employee will not be entitled to paid personal/carer's leave while also entitled to paid leave under the *Maternity Leave (Commonwealth Employees) Act 1973* or where covered by the provisions of Clause 39, Primary Carer's Leave.
- (v) The Commission recognises that caring arrangements may include supporting ill family members interstate or in hospital and caring for grandchildren where a primary carer is unable to do so.

36.3 **Documentary Evidence**

- (i) An application for personal / carer's leave for a period of three or more consecutive days shall be accompanied by a certificate from a registered health practitioner or a statutory declaration made by the employee.
- (ii) There will be no requirement to produce a certificate to support an application for personal / carer's leave (less than 3 days) for the first 15 days taken in any accrual year. However, the Commission may request an employee to provide a certificate from a registered health practitioner when any future absence on

personal/carer's leave occurs.

- (iii) Where there are reasonable grounds for the Commission to hold concerns for an employee's health and wellbeing, the Commission may request the employee to provide a certificate from a medical service provider when any absence on personal/carers leave occurs.
- (iv) **Re-credit:** An employee who is certified unfit for one day or longer on annual leave or long service leave and who produces satisfactory documentary evidence, may apply for personal leave. Annual leave and long service leave will be re-credited to the extent of the period of personal leave granted.
- 36.4 **Notification**: An employee absent from the workplace on account of illness shall inform (by an agreed method) his or her immediate supervisor or relevant workplace manager before the normal commencing time of work.
- 36.5 **Other leave**: Absences from the workplace on account of illness for a period below one day may be taken as flextime, where flextime arrangements apply and credits are available.
- 36.6 **Conversion:** Any existing entitlements to half-pay sick leave shall be converted to full-pay personal / carer's leave on a 2:1 ratio. An employee may access personal / carer's leave on half-pay where personal circumstances require.
- 36.7 **Invalidity:** An employee will not, without the employee's consent, be retired on invalidity grounds before the employee's paid personal leave credit has expired.

37. Compassionate and Bereavement leave

- 37.1 Two days, on each permissible occasion, may be granted for the purposes of spending time with a member of the employee's family or household who has a personal illness or injury that is life threatening, taken in accordance with s 105 of the NES.
- 37.2 Three days paid leave may be granted to an employee upon the death of an employee's immediate family or household per occasion. An employee may access this leave in accordance with s 105 of the NES.
- 37.3 Casual employees are entitled to 2 days unpaid compassionate leave per occasion.
- 37.4 An employee may be required to provide evidence to support each application for compassionate or bereavement leave.

38. Maternity leave

38.1 Employees covered by this agreement are entitled to the provisions set down in the *Maternity Leave (Commonwealth Employees) Act 1973*.

- 38.2 Access to paid maternity leave is subject to a qualifying period of 12 months continuous employment as specified in the Maternity Leave Act.
- 38.3 Under the Maternity Leave Act eligible employees may access up to 12 weeks paid leave, inclusive of public holidays. An employee who is on a period of paid or unpaid maternity leave under the Maternity Leave Act will also have access to a further **six weeks** paid leave to be taken in conjunction with maternity leave. In total, 18 weeks paid leave may be accessed for maternity leave purposes.
- 38.4 Under the Maternity Leave Act eligible employees may access a period of up to 52 weeks, including approved paid and unpaid leave. An employee may request in writing to return to work during this period on a date earlier than previously approved. The granting of such a request will be at the discretion of the Executive Director in accordance with s. 7A of the *Maternity Leave (Commonwealth Employees) Act 1973*. Employees resuming duty full time following their period of maternity leave will return to the position they held prior to their maternity leave or, if the position no longer exists, a position that is nearest in status and remuneration. Any request to resume work on part-time basis will be in writing and in accordance with Clause 26 of this Agreement.
- 38.5 An employee who is pregnant is required to absent herself from duty six weeks before the expected date of birth until six weeks after the actual date of birth of the child, unless a doctor's certificate is provided declaring her fit to either continue or return to duty. In accordance with the Maternity Leave (Commonwealth Employees) Act 1973, an employee may commence that leave earlier in circumstances where the birth occurs more than six weeks before the expected date of birth.
- 38.6 Periods of paid leave during maternity leave will count as service for all purposes.
- 38.7 In order to provide a more flexible administration of maternity leave an employee may elect to receive payment for their maternity leave (including the additional **six weeks** leave under clause 38.3) at half pay. Only the equivalent full pay period will count as service.

39. Parental leave

39.1 **Primary Carer's Leave**:

- (i) An employee who is not covered by the Maternity Leave provision but has the equivalent qualifying service under the Maternity Leave Act and who has primary parental responsibility caring for a newborn, recently adopted child or fostered child is entitled to 18 weeks paid primary carer's leave from the birth, adoption, or fostering of the child.
- (ii) Up to two weeks of this paid leave can be taken by the employee, prior to the date of adoption or fostering, to assist in finalising administrative arrangements associated with the adoption or fostering.

- (iii) An employee accessing primary carer's leave may request a period or periods of up to 52 weeks, including paid and unpaid leave. Employees resuming full time duty following their period of approved leave will return to their previously held position, or if that position no longer exists, a position that is nearest in status and remuneration. Any request to resume work on a part-time basis will be in writing and in accordance with Clause 26 of this Agreement.
- (iv) Periods of paid leave under this clause will count as service for all purposes. Paid leave may be accessed at half pay. Only the equivalent full pay period will count as service.
- (v) The Commission may request reasonable proof in support of an application, which may include a statutory declaration.
- (vi) Where both partners are Commission employees and one partner has accessed, or intends to access, paid maternity or primary carer leave; the other partner may only access primary carer's leave on a nonconcurrent basis and so that the combined period of paid leave does not exceed 18 weeks.

39.2 **Supporting Parent Leave**:

- (i) Six weeks paid supporting parent leave will be granted to an employee following the birth, adoption or fostering of a child.
- (ii) The Commission recognises that a parent may include a person who is in a demonstrated parental relationship to the child. The Commission may request reasonable proof in support of an application, which may include a statutory declaration.
- (iii) This period of supporting parent leave will count as service and may be taken in one block or, subject to operational requirements, as part of a flexible work arrangement within 12 months of the birth, adoption or fostering of the child.
- (iv) This leave is not available to employees covered by paid Maternity or Primary Carers leave provisions.
- (v) Paid leave may be accessed at half pay. Only the equivalent full pay period will count as service.

40. Request for additional leave following maternity or parental leave

- 40.1 An employee may request additional unpaid leave up to a further 52 weeks following their maternity leave or parental leave where they are the primary carer. This leave will not count as service.
- 40.2 For operational planning purposes requests for this additional leave should be

made, where possible, at the commencement of the maternity or parental leave period. Otherwise, employees requesting additional leave under this clause are to provide at least 4 weeks notice of their request.

- 40.3 An employee may request in writing to return to work during this period on a date earlier than previously approved. The granting of such a request will be at the discretion of the Executive Director and subject to 4 weeks notice for planning purposes.
- 40.4 Employees resuming duty after this period of leave will return to the same classification level they held prior to their maternity or parental leave. Any request to resume work on part-time basis will be in writing and in accordance with Clause 26 of this Agreement.

41. Jury leave

41.1 An employee is entitled to paid leave to attend jury service. An employee will continue to be paid by the Commission in lieu of any other payment for jury leave. An employee shall be required to pay to the Commission the amount received for jury service except payments relating to meals, accommodation or fares.

42. Other leave

The Commission acknowledges there may be extraordinary personal circumstances where existing paid or unpaid leave does not provide adequate coverage to meet an employee's personal situation. At the discretion of the Executive Director, additional paid or unpaid leave may be provided in such circumstances.

- 42.1 Miscellaneous leave with pay may be granted by the Commission in, but not limited to, the following circumstances:
 - (i) study leave;
 - (ii) Defence Force Reservist training requirements, as per Defence Support Council advice;
 - (iii) Cultural, ceremonial and NAIDOC leave;
 - (iv) war service sick leave;
 - (v) participation in emergency services responses;
 - (vi) special leave, including one day per year leave to move house, leave to attend funerals, and leave to allow an employee or an employee's partner to attend routine medical appointments, associated with pregnancy;
 - (vii) workplace relations training leave;

- (viii) community volunteer leave of one day per calendar year to undertake voluntary work for a not-for-profit community organisation. The timing of the leave must be approved by the Supervisor. Additional unpaid leave of up to 4 days per calendar year may be approved based on operational requirements.
- 42.2 The Commission will provide unpaid leave for community service personnel for emergency services duties encompassing leave for all emergency services responses, regular training, reasonable recovery time and ceremonial duties.
- 42.3 Employees may apply for leave without pay in, but not limited to, the following circumstances. Applications will be considered subject to the operational requirements of the Commission and equity with other employees.
 - (i) for other purposes where paid leave has been exhausted, particularly for compassionate and family/personal reasons;
 - (ii) approved full-time study commitments. Any periods of approved full-time study under the studies assistance scheme, will not count as service for any purpose;
 - (iii) work in other Commonwealth agencies; and
 - (iv) days of cultural or religious significance;

42.4 Carer's leave to support an elderly parent or child with a disability

An employee with 12 months of continuing service may request unpaid discretionary leave of up to 12 months to provide care or support to:

- (i) an elderly parent,
- (ii) a child with a disability,
- (iii)a family member with high support needs,

where there is a requirement for ongoing care or support.

The request must be in writing and set out the period of leave being sought and the reasons for the leave. The Commission may refuse an employee request under this clause on reasonable business grounds and must provide in writing within 21 days the reasons for any refusal of the request.

43. Long Service Leave

- 43.1 Employees covered by this Agreement are entitled to the provisions set down in the *Long Service Leave (Commonwealth Employees) Act 1976.*
- 43.2 Under the Act, employees are generally entitled to three months long service leave on full pay after 10 years qualifying service with a rate of accrual of 3/10 month per year of service.

- 43.3 Long Service Leave may be taken on half pay in accordance with the *Long Service Leave* (Commonwealth Employees) Act 1976.
- 43.4 Part time and casual employees accrue long service leave on a pro rata basis in accordance with the *Long Service Leave (Commonwealth Employees) Act 1976*.
- 43.5 Long service leave is to be utilised on a calendar day basis and the minimum amount of long service leave that can be taken is 7 calendar days.

44. Portability of accrued annual leave and sick leave entitlements

44.1 Where an employee joins the Commission from an employer staffed under the *Public Service Act 1999*, the *Parliamentary Service Act 1999* or from the ACT Government Service, accrued annual leave and personal/carer's leave (however described) will be transferred, provided that there is no break in continuity of service. Future entitlements to annual and personal/carer's leave will be those prevailing in the Commission.

45. Public holidays and Christmas Closedown

- 45.1 Employees will be entitled to the following public holidays:
 - New Year's Day (1 January)
 - Australia Day (26 January)
 - Good Friday
 - Easter Monday
 - Anzac Day (25 April)
 - Queen's birthday holiday (on the day on which it is celebrated in a State or Territory or a region of a State or Territory)
 - Christmas Day (25 December)
 - Boxing Day (26 December)
 - any other day, or part-day, declared or prescribed by or under a law of a State
 or Territory to be observed generally within the State or Territory, or a region
 of the State or Territory, as a public holiday, other than a day or part-day, or a
 kind of day or part-day, that is excluded by the Fair Work regulations from
 counting as a public holiday.
- 45.2 If under a state or territory law, a day or part day is substituted for one of the public holidays listed above, then the substituted day or part day is the public holiday.

- 45.3 The President and an employee may agree on the substitution of a day or part day that would otherwise be a public holiday, having regard to operational requirements.
- An employee, who is absent on a day or part-day that is a public holiday in the place where the employee is based for work purposes, is entitled to be paid for the part or full day absence as if that day or part-day was not a public holiday, except where that person would not normally have worked on that day.
- 45.5 Where a public holiday falls during a period when an employee is absent on leave (other than Annual or paid Personal/carers leave) there is no entitlement to receive payment as a public holiday. Payment for that day would be in accordance with the entitlement for that form of leave (eg if on long service leave on half pay, payment is on half pay).

45.6 Christmas Closedown

- (i)The Commission will close its normal operations from close of business on the last working day before Christmas, with business resuming on the first working day after New Year's Day.
- (ii)Employees will be provided with time off for the working days between Christmas and New Year's Day and will be paid in accordance with their ordinary hours of work. Where an employee is absent on leave, payment for the Christmas closedown provision will be in accordance with the entitlement for that form of leave, (e.g. if on long service leave half pay, payment is on half pay).
- (iii)There will be no deduction from Annual or Personal/carer's leave credits for the closedown days

Part 3E Separation Procedures

46. Resignation

46.1 **Notice Periods:**

The Commission expects that employees would provide reasonable notice of their intention to resign. This notice period should be a minimum of two weeks where possible.

47. Redundancy

47.1 Legislation

The legislative basis for certain action relating to the management of excess employees may be found in the *Public Service Act 1999*, specifically:

- s.23, relating to reducing an employee's classification;
- s.25, assignment of duties;
- s.27, the Public Service Commissioner's power to move an excess employee to another agency; and
- s.29, termination of employment

47.2 Excess employee

- (i) The procedure for handling excess employees set out below applies to all employees except:
 - a. an ongoing employee who is on probation;
 - b. a non-ongoing employee.
- (ii) When the Commission is aware that an employee is likely to become excess, the Commission will advise the employee of the situation at the earliest practicable time. An employee is an excess employee if:
 - a. the Commission has a greater number of employees than is necessary for the effective performance of a particular role or function within the Commission:
 - b. the services of the employee cannot be effectively used because of technological or other changes in the work methods of the Commission or changes in the nature, extent or organisation of the functions of the Commission; or
 - c. where the duties usually performed by the employee are to be performed at a different locality, the employee is not willing to perform duties at the locality and the Commission has determined that the provisions of this clause will apply to that employee.

47.3 Consultation process

The Commission will hold discussions with an excess employee. The maximum period allowed for such consultations should not exceed 4 weeks. Discussions will be held to consider:

- (i) measures that could be taken to resolve the situation, including redeployment opportunities for the employee, at or below level, within or outside the Commission;
- (ii) whether termination of employment(voluntary redundancy) might be appropriate;
- (iii) where the employee chooses a representative, the Commission will hold the discussions with the employee's representative.
- (iv) where 15 or more employees are likely to become excess the Commission will comply with the provisions of the *Fair Work Act 2009*.

47.4 Early separation

(i) Where an employee is likely to be the subject of action under these provisions, the Commission may provide to that employee an early separation opportunity.

- (ii) This option provides for separation to occur within 14 days of the employee being advised that they are excess under clause 47.2.
- (iii) It attracts an additional payment of 8 week's salary (or 10 weeks for an employee over 45 years of age with at least 5 years continuous service), over and above any other amount paid on separation in accordance with clause 47.6.
- (iv) The payment is in lieu of the time that may have reasonably been expected to elapse for the purposes of the consultation, consideration periods and notice periods.

47.5 **Separation with consent**

- (i) Where an employee is advised in writing that they are excess and that it is proposed to terminate the employee in accordance with s.29 of the *Public Service Act 1999*, the employee will have a maximum period of one month to consider their position and provide their consent to the termination of their employment or request redeployment assistance.
- (ii) The Commission will not give an employee notice of termination of their employment under s.29 of the *Public Service Act 1999* until the expiration of that one-month period (unless the employee requests an earlier termination of employment date within that one-month period).
- (iii) Within that month, unless agreed otherwise, an employee consenting to termination of employment must be given all the relevant financial information, including:
 - a. amount of redundancy pay, pay in lieu of notice and cashable leave credits;
 - b. amount of accumulated superannuation contributions;
 - c. options open to the employee concerning superannuation;
 - d. taxation rules applying to the various payments;
 - e. assistance up to a maximum of \$800 for financial advice and career counselling, reimbursed on production of receipts; and
 - f. The employee is only entitled to receive one offer of voluntary retirement

47.6 Redundancy benefit:

Where the provisions of this clause provide for less than the National Employment Standards (NES), the NES will prevail.

(i) An excess employee who agrees to be voluntarily retrenched (including with an early separation offer) and whose employment is terminated by the delegate under s.29 of the *Public Service Act 1999* on the grounds they are excess to requirements is entitled to be paid a sum equal to two weeks' salary for

each completed year of continuous service, plus a pro rata payment for completed months of service since the last completed year of service, subject to any minimum amount the employee is entitled to under the NES.

- (ii) The minimum sum payable will be 4 week's salary and the maximum will be 48 week's salary.
- (iii) The redundancy benefit will be calculated on a pro-rata basis for any period where an employee has worked part-time hours during their period of service and the employee has less than 24 years full-time service.
- (iv) For the purpose of calculating payment, salary will include:
 - a. the employee's salary;
 - the salary including higher duties, where the employee has been receiving higher duties allowance for a continuous period of at least 12 months immediately preceding the date on which the employee is given notice of termination of employment
 - c. other allowances in the nature of salary which are paid during periods of annual leave and on a regular basis, excluding allowances which are a reimbursement for expenses incurred, or a payment for disabilities associated with the performance of duty.

47.7 Period of notice:

- (i) Where the excess employee agrees to be voluntarily retrenched, the Commission may terminate the employment of the employee by giving the required notice of termination of employment under s.29 of the *Public Service Act* 1999. The period of notice will be 4 weeks (or 5 weeks for an employee over 45 years of age with at least 5 years of continuous service).
- (ii) Where an employee whose employment is terminated at the beginning of or within the notice period, the employee will receive payment in lieu of notice for the unexpired portion of the notice period. This amount is additional to any redundancy benefit payment.

47.8 Periods of service:

- (i) For earlier periods of service to count there must be no breaks between the periods of service, except where:
 - a. the break in service is less than 1 month and occurs where an offer of employment with the new employer was made and accepted by the employee before ceasing employment with the preceding employer; or
 - b. the earlier period of service was with the APS and ceased because the employee was deemed to have resigned from the APS on marriage under the then section 49 (as repealed in 1966) of the repealed *Public Service Act 1922*.

- (ii) Subject to 47.8 (i) service for redundancy pay purposes means:
 - a. service with the Commission;
 - b. Government service as defined in section 10 of the *Long Service Leave Act 1976*;
 - service with the Commonwealth (other than service with a joint Commonwealth-State body corporate in which the Commonwealth has a controlling interest) which is recognised for long service leave purposes;
 - d. service with the Australian Defence Forces;
 - e. APS service immediately preceding deemed resignation under the then section 49 (as repealed in 1966) of the repealed *Public Service Act 1922*, if the service has not previously been recognised for severance pay purposes; and
 - f. service in another organisation where an employee was moved from the APS to give effect to an administrative re-arrangement; or where an employee is engaged as an APS employee as a result of an administrative re-arrangement; and such service is recognised for long service leave purposes.
- (iii) Any period or service which ceased through termination of employment on the following grounds will not count as service for redundancy pay purposes:
 - a. the employee lacks, or has lost an essential qualification for performing his or her duties;
 - b. non-performance, or unsatisfactory performance of duties;
 - c. inability to perform duties because of physical or mental incapacity;
 - d. failure to satisfactorily complete an entry level training course;
 - e. failure to meet a condition imposed under subsection 22(6) of the *Public Service Act*, including probation;
 - f. a breach of the Code of Conduct:
 - g. for a reason equivalent to a reason listed above at 47.8 (a) to (f) under the repealed *Public Service Act 1922*
 - h. any other ground prescribed by the *Public Service Regulations*;
 - i. through voluntary retrenchment at or above the minimum retiring age applicable to the employee; or
 - j. with the payment of a redundancy benefit or similar payment or an employer financed retirement benefit.
- (iv) Absences from work which do not count as service for long service leave purposes will not count as service for severance pay purposes.

47.9 Redeployment

(i) The Commission will assist employees throughout the redeployment process by providing, amongst other things, reasonable expenses and time off to attend necessary employment interviews where costs are not met by the prospective employer.

- (ii) If an excess employee wishes to be redeployed rather than consent to termination of employment, the Commission will take all reasonable steps, consistent with the efficient management of the Commission, to assign duties to that employee in accordance with s. 25 of the *Public Service Act*.
- (iii) In the first instance, this placement will be handled within the Commission. APS redeployment options may also be considered in accordance with APS redeployment policy.
- (iv) The Commission may also choose to offer the services of a selected outplacement/career management provider at any point in the process (on and from the point the employee is advised that they are likely to become excess).
- (v) The redeployment process commences from the date the employee is advised, in writing, that they are an excess employee.
- (vi) Where the Commission is satisfied that there is insufficient productive work available for the employee within the Commission during the remainder of his or her redeployment period, the Commission may, with the agreement of the employee, terminate the employee's employment under s.29 of the *Public Service Act 1999* and pay an agreed lump sum not greater than the salary which would be payable for the balance of the redeployment period.
- (vii) It remains open to an employee to consent to termination at the end of two months, in preference to continuing redeployment action. If an employee consents to termination of employment at this point and this employment is terminated by the Commission under s.29 of the *Public Service Act 1999* on the grounds he/she is excess to requirements they will be eligible to receive the full redundancy benefit.

47.10 Salary maintenance

Where the Commission reduces the classification of an employee under s.23 of the *Public Service Act 1999*, salary maintenance will be applied from the date of reduction in classification for a period of 6 months. Salary maintenance will be calculated on the basis of the employee's regular and ongoing salary.

47.11 Involuntary termination of employment

- (i) If after 13 weeks from the date an employee has been identified as an excess employee:
 - a. the Commission has been unable to assign duties to the employee (at or below level) despite having taken all reasonable steps to do so; and
 - b. the employee has not consented to termination of employment,

the Commission may decide to involuntarily terminate the employment of the excess employee under s.29 of the *Public Service Act 1999*.

- (ii) An excess employee cannot have their employment terminated involuntarily unless they have rejected the opportunity to provide their consent to their termination of employment.
- (iii) An excess employee will not be compulsorily terminated without being given the required period of notice of 4 weeks (or five weeks in the case of an employee over 45 years of age with at least five year's service).
- (iv) In practice, notice of termination will be given four or five weeks before the end of the redeployment period described above to satisfy the requirements of the Fair Work Act 2009. If redeployment arrangements are subsequently made after the issue of the notice of termination, the notice will be withdrawn.
- (v) Employees whose employment has been terminated involuntarily by the Commission under s.29 of the *Public Service Act 1999* will receive the same entitlements on termination as employees who consent to termination of employment except that the redundancy benefit will be reduced to account for salary payments received during the redeployment period. The reduction in the amount of the redundancy benefit cannot be more than half the amount the employee would have received if they had provided their consent to termination of their employment subject to any minimum amount the employee is entitled to under the NES.
- (vi) An employee with 12 or more years' service who elects for redeployment and whose employment is compulsorily terminated, will receive the same entitlements on termination as employees who consent to termination, except that the redundancy pay will be reduced to account for salary payments received during the redeployment period.
- (vii) An employee with less than 12 years of service, who elects for redeployment, will have the 13 week redeployment period reduced to the period as set out below. In addition those employees will be entitled to the redundancy benefit as set out in the NES.

Years of Service	Redeployment Period	NES Redundancy Benefit
1	11 weeks	4 weeks
2	9 weeks	6 weeks
3	9 weeks	7 weeks
4	9 weeks	8 weeks
5	8 weeks	10 weeks
6	8 weeks	11 weeks
7	7 weeks	13 weeks
8	7 weeks	14 weeks
9	6 weeks	16 weeks
10	11 weeks	12 weeks
11	12 weeks	12 weeks

48. Payment on death

48.1 Where an employee has died or the Commission has directed that an employee will be presumed to have died on a particular date, the Commission may authorise the payment of the amount to which the former employee would have been entitled had the employee ceased employment as if the employee had resigned or retired. Payment may be made to dependents or the partner of the former employee or the former employee's legal personal representative. If a payment has not been made within 12 months of the former employee's death, it shall be paid forthwith to the legal personal representative. Long Service Leave credits will be paid out in accordance with the Long Service Leave Act (Commonwealth Employees) 1976.

49. Abandonment of employment

49.1 Where an employee is absent from duty without permission for more than 21 calendar days, they will be considered to have abandoned their employment unless they can prove to the satisfaction of the Commission that the absence was, in all the circumstances, warranted. Where an employee is unable to substantiate that their absence from duty is or was warranted, their employment may be terminated under s 29 of the Public Service Act, subject to Part 3-2 of the Fair Work Act, on the ground of 'non-performance of duties'.

Part 3F Safe and Supportive Working Environment

50. Work health and safety

- 50.1 The parties to this Agreement are committed to effective co-operation between the Commission and its employees on WHS matters. The Commission and its employees aim to create and maintain a safe working environment and to fulfil their requirements under the *Work Health and Safety Act 2011*.
- 50.2 **Employer Responsibilities**: The Commission recognises that it has a legal responsibility to provide a healthy and safe work place and work methods. To meet its obligations under the WHS *Act*, the Commission will:
 - (i) hold all levels of management responsible and accountable for the health, safety and rehabilitation matters in the areas under their control;
 - (ii) develop and maintain health, safety and welfare policies that are consistent with the WHSAct and the Regulations;
 - (iii) facilitate and support the activities of Health and Safety Representatives;
 - (iv) provide funds and paid leave for Health and Safety Representatives to attend training courses accredited in accordance with the WHS Act;
 - (v) as appropriate, ensure that expert advice is available on WHS matters affecting employers, employees and contractors;

- (vi) provide ongoing education for employees on the basic principles of WHS and their rights, responsibilities and obligations under the *WHS Act*;
- (vii) place the safety of employees and the public ahead of the protection of equipment and services;
- (viii) provide and maintain safe plant, equipment and systems of work including safe storage and handling of substances; and
- (ix) consult with employees and where they choose, their representatives about WHS issues.

50.3 Employee Responsibilities:

At work employees must take all reasonable practicable steps to ensure that they:

- do not risk their own health and safety, or that of any other person whether an employee or not;
- (ii) co-operate with the Commission to allow the Commission to meet its duties as an employer under the WHS Act; and
- (iii) use the safety equipment provided to them by the Commission in accordance with any instructions about its safe and proper use.
- 50.4 Under the Safety, Rehabilitation and Compensation Act 1988, the Commission has an ongoing responsibility to manage workers' compensation claims and provide rehabilitation and return to work programs for injured employees. Supervisors and colleagues of injured employees will cooperate with case managers to provide the necessary work environment and duties to enable employees to achieve the objectives set down in their rehabilitation plan.

51. Employee assistance

- 51.1 The Commission provides employees with access to a confidential, professional counselling service to help them resolve both personal and work related problems. On commencement employees will be advised of the availability of the employee assistance program (EAP) service.
- 51.2 There will be no initial cost to employees who contact the counselling service however if the counselling service refers the employee to another service or agrees to provide services in addition to those under contract to the Commission then the employee will be responsible for any costs which may arise.
- 51.3 Supervisors may access the service to support them in their roles and should encourage employees to use the service where appropriate.

52. Reasonable adjustment

52.1 The Commission is committed to providing any essential work related aids and equipment to ensure that employees are provided with the opportunity to work as efficiently and effectively as possible. The Commission will make workplace adjustments to accommodate the needs of employees wherever it is necessary, possible, and reasonable.

Part 3G Review of Employment Decisions

53. Review of employment decisions

- 53.1 An employee may seek a review of actions under s 33 of the *Public Service Act* 1999.
- 53.2 **Promotions:** Ongoing employees may seek reviews of certain promotion decisions in accordance with Division 5.2, Part 5 of the *Public Service Regulations* 1999. Applications for such reviews must be made to the Merit Protection Commissioner.

53.3 **Termination of employment:**

- (i) The sole and exhaustive rights and remedies of an employee in relation to termination of employment are those that the employee has under:
 - a. the Fair Work Act 2009;
 - b. other Commonwealth laws (including the Constitution); and
 - c. at common law.
- (ii) Termination of, or a decision to terminate employment, cannot be reviewed under Procedures for dealing with disputes (Clause 9) or procedures for the Review of employment decisions of this Agreement.
- (iii) Nothing in this Agreement prevents the President or delegate from terminating the employment of an employee for serious misconduct, without further notice or payment in lieu, consistent with the *Fair Work Act 2009*, and subject to compliance with the procedures established by the Commission for determining whether an employee has breached the Code of Conduct under section 15 of the *Public Service Act 1999*.
- 53.4 Unsatisfactory Performance of Duties ('Underperformance'):

Where an employee is aggrieved about an action or decision related to the unsatisfactory performance of their duties, these matters will be addressed under the provisions at clause 16 of this Agreement for managing underperformance and, if necessary, under 53.3 above concerning termination of employment.

Part 3H Allowances

54. First aid certificate allowance

- 54.1 Where the Commission is satisfied that an employee possesses a current Senior first aid certificate and continuing ability commensurate with that qualification and the employee has first aid responsibilities, the employee will be appointed as a first aid officer and paid an allowance of \$40.00 per fortnight.
- 54.2 For the purpose of clause 54.1 a senior first aid certificate issued by either the St John's Ambulance Association or the Australian Red Cross is recognised.

55. Health and safety representative allowance

55.1 An employee who has attended an approved and accredited Health and Safety course and who performs the duties of a Health and Safety Representative (HSR)shall be paid an allowance of \$25.00 per fortnight. Payment of the allowance will be conditional on the HSR attending OH& S meetings.

56. Fire warden allowance

56.1 An employee who has a recognised responsibility as a Fire Warden and who has attended fire warden training shall be paid an allowance of \$25.00 per fortnight. Payment of the allowance will be conditional on the employee attending regular training as required and participating in fire drills.

57. Motor vehicle allowance

- 57.1 Where the Commission considers that it will result in greater efficiency or involve less expense, it may authorise an employee to use a private motor vehicle owned or hired by that employee at their own expense for official purposes.
- 57.2 Motor vehicle allowance will be payable in accordance with the ATO Reasonable Allowance rates, as varied from time to time.

58. Travelling allowance

- 58.1 A travelling allowance shall be payable to an employee who undertakes travel on official business and is required to be absent overnight.
- 58.2 Travelling allowances are in addition to the cost of conveyance.
- 58.3 An employee who is travelling to a place of work in anticipation of a permanent move to that place of work, and who has been advised in writing that the move is to be made permanent, will not be eligible to receive travelling allowance during employment at that place of work.

58.4 **Travelling Allowance Rates**:

- (i) An employee who is required to be absent overnight from the employee's usual place of work on official business, under clause 58.1 will be paid, prior to undertaking the travel, in accordance with the Australian Taxation Office rulings on reasonable daily travel allowance amounts (equivalent non-SES rates). These rates are contained in the Commission's *Official Business Travel Rates Guidelines* and updated annually in accordance with the ATO ruling.
- (ii) **Private Non-Commercial rate**: Where commercial accommodation is not required the employee is not eligible to receive a payment under clause 58.4(i). The employee will be eligible to receive a payment for every overnight absence in accordance with Australian Taxation Office rulings for reasonable daily travel allowance (equivalent non-SES) amounts for meals and incidentals (for capital cities) published annually.
- 58.5 **Reviewed travelling allowance** after an employee has resided in the one locality for a period of 21 days, the employee will be paid an allowance equal to the amount actually expended on accommodation, meals and incidentals, or an amount which the Commission considers to be reasonable in the circumstances.
- 58.6 **Part Day Travelling Allowance:** It is recognised that employees may be required to be absent for more than a standard day when travelling to attend meetings in regional areas or interstate. To compensate an employee for time spent travelling and additional costs, an employee who is required to be absent from the employee's usual place of work on official business for a period of not less than 10 hours but is not absent overnight, may be paid,\$100.
- 58.7 **Approval of Additional Expenses:** Where proof is provided to the satisfaction of the Commission that the allowance payable to an employee under 58.1, 58.4 and 58.6 is either insufficient to cover, or in excess of, expenses which have been, or may be, incurred, the Commission may direct the payment in lieu of that allowance as is necessary to meet those expenses.
- 58.8 **Repayment when travel not undertaken**: An employee who fails to undertake the anticipated travel, or who undertakes the travel for a lesser period than anticipated, will repay either the full travel allowance, or the difference between the allowance paid and the amount that would have been payable for the actual absence.
- 58.9 **Accommodation/Meals provided by the Commonwealth:** Where an employee is provided with either accommodation or adequate meals, or both, at Commonwealth expense:
 - (i) the employee will not be paid those components of the allowance under subclause 58.1 in respect of any accommodation or meals provided; and
 - (ii) payment will be made in respect of incidental expenses during the period as the Commission directs.

- 58.10 Where an employee who is absent on duty from the employee's usual place of work takes personal / carer's leave for a condition for which the employee is not at fault and is unable to return home, the employee is entitled to be reimbursed an amount equal to the costs incurred by the employee up to the amount that would be payable under subclause 58.1.
- 58.11 **Reimbursement for carer's costs:** Where an employee is required to travel for the purpose of official duty away from his or her usual place of work the employee will, subject to prior approval of the arrangements and the cost, be entitled to be reimbursed for any additional costs associated with additional care arrangements.

58.12 Airline Lounge Membership

Employees who undertake work related travel and are not eligible to be considered under the Commission's corporate business lounge membership may enter into a salary sacrifice arrangement. Employees must certify that their travel is predominately work related for Fringe Benefit Tax purposes.

58.13 Overseas Travel:

- (i) An employee required to travel on official business overseas will be provided with a recoverable cash advance to meet reasonable accommodation, meal and incidental expenses. The cash advance will be administered on a case by case basis having regard to the costs associated with the country being visited. The rates in accordance with the Australian Taxation Office Rulings will be used as a basis for determining reasonable expenses.
- (ii) An employee will be required to comply with the conditions for overseas travel set out in the Commission's overseas travel diary and acquit any payments.

59. Class of air travel

- 59.1 An employee is entitled to economy class where required to travel on official business within Australia.
- 59.2 An employee is entitled to business class where required to travel on official business overseas.

60. Relocation expenses

60.1 The Commission may determine the extent of any financial assistance for relocation from one locality to another upon promotion, engagement or movement of an employee.

61. Loss, damage and indemnity

61.1 The Commission may approve reimbursement to an employee for loss or damage to clothing or personal effects which occurred in the course of the employee's work.

*Defer to	Clause	47	Increses	:	Datas	~£	Day
"Refer to	Clause	17-	Increases	ın	Rates	OΤ	rav

APPENDIX A

								AFFLINDIA
				7 days after	17 January	Restructure 1 Jul 2013		
	O		Current	approval from FWA	2013	New	Salary on	Salary on
	Classificat	ion	salary	3%	2-4 %	Structure	1 Jul 2013	16 Jan 2014 1.50%
				3 70	2 4 70			1.50%
	APS 1	APS 1.1	39121	40295	41101	APS1.1	41101	41717
		APS 1.2	40435	41648	42481			
		APS 1.3	41531	42777	43632	APS 1.2	43708	44364
Broadband		APS 1.4	43237	44534	46315	APS 1.3	46315	47010
roac	APS 2	APS 2.1	45493	46858	47795	APS 2.1	47795	48512
		APS 2.2	46686	48087	49048			
		APS 2.3	47900	49337	50324	APS 2.2	50194	50947
	_	APS2.4	49097	50570	52593	APS 2.3	52593	53382
	APS 3	APS 3.1	50429	51942	52981	APS 3.1	52981	53775
		APS 3.2	51739	53291	54357			
		APS 3.3	53054	54646	55739	APS 3.2	55642	56477
Broadband		APS 3.4	54428	56061	58303	APS 3.3	58303	59178
oadk	A D.C. 4	ADC 4.1	F.C202	F7000	F0047	ADC 4.1	F0047	F0022
Br	APS 4	APS 4.1	56203	57889	59047	APS 4.1	59047	59933
		APS 4.2	57993	59733	60927	ADC 4.3	C2200	C21.41
		APS 4.3	59499 61025	61284	62510	APS 4.2	62208	63141
	_	APS 4.4	61025	62856	65370	APS 4.3	65370	66351
	APS 5	APS 5.1	62688	64569	65860	APS 5.1	65860	66848
		APS 5.2	64653	66593	67924			
		APS 5.3	66474	68468	69838	APS 5.2	69194	70232
		APS 5.4	67708	69739	72529	APS 5.3	72529	73617
	APS 6	APS 6.1	69393	71475	72904	APS 6.1	72904	73998
		APS 6.2	71292	73431	74899			
		APS 6.3	74877	77123	78666	APS 6.2	78109	79281
		APS 6.4	77776	80109	83314	APS 6.3	83314	84563
	EL 1	EL1.1	86800	89404	91192	EL 1.1	91192	92560
	LL I	EL1.2	89846	92541	94392	LL 1.1	31132	32300
		EL1.3	93727	96539	98470	EL 1.2	96578	98027
		EL1.4	95186	98042	101963	EL 1.3	101963	103493
			33233	300.1	202000		_0_0	200 .00
	EL2	EL2.1	100110					
		EL2.2	104360	107491	109641	EL2.1	109641	111285
		EL2.3	108921	112189	114432			
		EL2.4	115296	118755	121130	EL 2.2	121644	123469
	N1 - 1 - 1	EL2.5	120290	123899	128855	EL 2.3	128855	130787

Note: The pay increase from January 2013 provides for a 2% pay increase for all employees and an additional 2% for employees at the top of the range for each salary classification.

APPENDIX B - Supported wage for employees with disability

1. Employees eligible for a supported wage

This Appendix defines the conditions which will apply to employees who, because of the effects of a disability, are eligible for a supported wage. In the context of this appendix, the following definitions will apply:

"Supported Wage System" means the Commonwealth Government system to promote employment for people who cannot work at full salary because of a disability, as documented in the *Supported Wage System Handbook*.

"Accredited Assessor" means a person accredited by the management unit established by the Commonwealth under the Supported Wage System to perform assessments of an individual's productive capacity within the Supported Wage System.

"Disability Support Pension" means the Commonwealth Government pension scheme to provide income security for persons with a disability as provided for under the *Social Security Act 1991(Cth)*, as amended from time to time, or any successor to that scheme.

"Assessment instrument" means the tool provided for under the Supported Wage System that records the assessment of the productive capacity of the person to be employed under the Supported Wage System.

2. Eligibility criteria

Employees covered by this appendix will be those who are unable to perform the range of duties to the competence level required within the class of work for which the employee is engaged, because of the effects of a disability on their productive capacity and who meet the impairment criteria test for a disability support pension.

This appendix does not apply to any existing employee who has a claim against the employer which is subject to the provisions of workers' compensation legislation or any provisions of this agreement relating to the rehabilitation of employees who are injured in the course of their employment.

3. Supported wage rates

Employees to whom this appendix applies shall be paid the applicable percentage of the relevant salary rates under this agreement, according to the following schedule:

Assessed capacity	% of relevant salary rate
10%	10%
20%	20%
30%	30%
40%	40%
50%	50%
60%	60%
70%	70%
80%	80%
90%	90%

4. Assessment of capacity

For the purpose of establishing the percentage of the relevant salary rate to be paid to an employee under this Agreement, the productive capacity of the employee will be assessed in accordance with the Supported Wage System and documented in an assessment instrument.

5. Lodgement of assessment instrument

- 5.1 All assessment instruments under the conditions of this appendix, including the appropriate percentage of the relevant salary rate to be paid to the employee, shall be lodged by the Commission with Fair Work Australia.
- 5.2 All assessment instruments shall be agreed and signed by the parties to the assessment.

6. Review of assessment

The assessment of the applicable percentage should be subject to annual review or earlier on the basis of a reasonable request for such a review. The process of review shall be in accordance with the procedures for assessing capacity under the Supported Wage System.

7. Other terms and conditions of employment

Where an assessment has been made, the applicable percentage shall apply to the salary rate only. Employees covered by the provisions of this appendix will be entitled to the same terms and conditions of employment as all other employees covered by this Agreement paid on a pro rata basis.

8. Workplace adjustment

The Commission shall take all reasonable steps to make changes in the workplace to enhance the employee's capacity to do the job. Changes may involve redesign of job duties, working time arrangements and work organisation in consultation with other employees in the area.

9. Trial period

- 9.1 In order for an adequate assessment of the employee's capacity to be made, an employer may employ a person under the provisions of this appendix for a trial period not exceeding 12 weeks, except that in some cases additional work adjustment time (not exceeding 4 weeks) may be needed.
- 9.2 During the trial period the assessment of capacity shall be undertaken and the proposed salary rate for a continuing employment relationship shall be determined.
- 9.3 The minimum amount payable to the employee during the trial period shall be the minimum amount determined by Fair Work Australia or its successor.
- 9.4 Where the employer and employee wish to establish a continuing employment relationship following the completion of the trial period, a further contract of employment shall be entered into based on the outcome of assessment under Clause 4 of this appendix.

APPENDIX C - Workplace Flexibility Principles

The Commission will commit to workplace flexibility arrangements guided by the following overarching principles and in accordance with the NES:

- An employee has the right to request flexible working arrangements.
- All flexibility proposals will be considered in the context of operational and team requirements.
- Generally, approved flexibility proposals will have a neutral effect on staffing levels.
- OHS implications of flexibility proposals will be assessed.
- Approved flexibility proposals will be linked to performance management agreements.
- Flexibility proposals will address supervisory arrangements.
- Implemented flexibility proposals will be set for agreed periods, evaluated annually and reported to the Commission.
- Successful models will be promoted.

APPENDIX D - Principles relating to workplace delegates

The role of union workplace delegates and other elected union representatives is to be respected and facilitated.

Commission and union workplace delegates must deal with each other in good faith.

In discharging their representative roles at the workplace level, the rights of union workplace delegates include but are not limited to:

- the right to be treated fairly and to perform their role as workplace delegates without any discrimination in their employment;
- recognition by the Commission that endorsed workplace delegates speak on behalf of their members in the workplace;
- the right to participate in collective bargaining on behalf of those whom they represent, as per the Fair Work Act
- the right to reasonable paid time to provide information to and seek feedback from employees in the workplace on workplace relations matters at the Commission during normal working hours;
- the right to email employees in their workplace to provide information and seek feedback, subject to individual employees exercising a right to 'opt out';
- undertaking their role and having union representation on Commission workplace relations consultative committees:
- reasonable access to Commission facilities (including telephone, facsimile, photocopying, internet and email facilities, meeting rooms, lunch rooms, tea rooms and other areas where employees meet) for the purpose of carrying out work as a delegate and consulting with members and other interested employees and the union, subject to agency policies and protocols;
- the right to address new employees about union membership at the time they enter employment;
- the right to consultation, and access to relevant information about the workplace and the Commission; and
- the right to reasonable paid time to represent the interests of members to the employer and industrial tribunals.

In discharging any roles that may involve undertaking union business, the rights of union workplace delegates include but are not limited to:

- reasonable paid time during normal working hours to consult with other delegates and union officials in the workplace, and receive advice and assistance from union staff and officials in the workplace;
- reasonable access to appropriate training in workplace relations matters including training provided by a union;

 reasonable paid time off to represent union members in the Commission at relevant union forums.

In exercising their rights, workplace delegates and unions will consider operational issues, departmental policies and guidelines and the likely effect on the efficient operation of the Commission and the provision of services by the Commonwealth.

For the avoidance of doubt, elected union representatives include APS employees elected to represent union members in representative forums, including, for example, CPSU Section Secretaries, Governing Councillors and Section Councillors, and APESMA Government Division Committee members.

APPENDIX E - Consultation on major changes

- This clause applies where a decision is made to introduce major changes in a
 work area that are likely to have significant effects on employees, other than
 where provision is already made elsewhere in this enterprise agreement
 regarding a specific major change.
- 2. Where a definite decision is made to introduce major changes in program, organisation structure or technology that are likely to have significant effects on employees, the President or delegate, must notify the employees who are likely to be affected by the proposed changes and their representatives, if any.

3. Significant effects include:

- termination of employment;
- major changes in the composition, operation or size of the Agency's workforce or in the skills required;
- the elimination or diminution of job opportunities, promotion opportunities or job tenure;
- significant alteration in hours of work;
- the need to retrain employees;
- the need to relocate employees to another workplace; and
- the major restructuring of jobs.
- 4. The President or delegate must discuss with the employees affected and their representatives, if any, the introduction of the changes referred to in clause 2, the effects the changes are likely to have on employees and measures to avert or mitigate the adverse effects of such changes on employees and must give prompt consideration to matters raised by the employees and/or their representatives in relation to the changes.
- 5. The discussions must commence as early as practicable after a definite decision has been made to make the changes referred to in clause 2.
- 6. For the purposes of such discussion, the employees concerned and their representatives, if any, are to be provided in writing all relevant information about the changes including the nature of the changes proposed, the expected effects of the changes on employees and any other matters likely to affect employees. The President or delegate is not required to disclose confidential or commercially sensitive information to the employees.

Rixuron	
	21/12/11
Catherine Branson President	Date
175 Pitt Street, SYDNEY NSW 2000	
Community Public Sector Union	Date
Lvl 5, 191-199 Thomas Street HAYMARKET NSW 2000	